
 

Parish Council Report for the period to 4 May 2021 

Cllr Graham Bridgman (West Berkshire Council, Burghfield and Mortimer Ward) 

West Berkshire Council 

Meetings 

Council 

The Annual Meeting of Council was held virtually yesterday (4 May), having been brought forward from the 
original date of 11 May due to the rules on virtual meetings (more below). 

At the meeting we elected Cllr Clive Hooker as Chairman of Council and Cllr Rick Jones as Vice-Chairman, with 
a video shown of a ceremonial hand over of the chain of office recorded previously in the grounds of Shaw 
House.  I was very pleased to be able to propose Rick and congratulations to him and to Clive.  Also, many 
thanks to Cllr Graham Pask, the outgoing Chairman, who ended up serving two years in the Chair due to the 
impact of Covid on Council business. 

The Leader of Council, Lynne Doherty, announced some changes to the Executive (further to those announced 
at the Executive meeting on 25 March) and the full list is set out below. 

There were also some changes to membership of committees and a rotation of some Committee Chairmen, 
plus appointments to certain outside bodies (with the usual adjournment of the main meeting and series of 
“stand up then sit down” annual committee meetings replaced by a series of Zoom committee meetings after 
the main meeting). 

In addition we considered a refresh of the Council Strategy and new health scrutiny arrangements (more about 
both below), and a restructuring of the Place Directorate. 

My Roles 

None of my committee memberships have changed so, as well as being the Deputy Leader of Council and 
Executive Portfolio Holder for Health and Wellbeing, I chair the Community Hub Core Group (for the present 
– we will conclude after the next meeting) and the Local Outbreak Engagement Board, and I am the nominee 
to chair the West Berkshire Health and Wellbeing Board. 

I am a member of the Licensing Committee and a substitute on the Eastern Area Planning Committee, the 
District Planning Committee and the Joint Public Protection Committee.  I am a WBC nominated member of 
the Atomic Weapons Establishment (AWE) Local Liaison Committee and the Local Government Association 
General Assembly, and a WBC nominated Governor of the Berkshire Healthcare and Royal Berkshire Hospital 
NHS Foundation Trusts. 

Executive 

Amongst other items, the recent Executive meeting on 29 April approved the new Risk Management Strategy 
(subject to slight amendment) and the draft terms relating to the proposed agreement with Newbury Rugby 
Club in relation to the Sports Ground provision at their site. 

The next meeting of the Executive will be on 10 June. 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JzeQzgt25A8&list=PL6cepKKElwne9h0GajvDRG65M2AG0Wn_U&index=3
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WXVj1QpJKA8&list=PL6cepKKElwne9h0GajvDRG65M2AG0Wn_U&index=5


Meetings – The Remote Meeting Rules 

As reported last month, The Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local 
Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020 cease to have effect 
on Friday (7 May) (hence the bringing forward of the Council’s Annual Meeting).  The court action referred to 
last month was heard on 22 April and judgment was handed down on 28 April. 

The judgment of the Administrative Court was that “place” in Schedule 12, LGA 1972 means a physical, not a 
virtual, place: 

“Conclusion 

89 For these reasons, we conclude that the Secretary of State was correct in November 2016 and July 
2019 to say that primary legislation would be required to allow local authority "meetings" under 
the 1972 Act to take place remotely.  In our view, once the Flexibility Regulations cease to apply, 
such meetings must take place at a single, specified geographical location; attending a meeting 
at such a location means physically going to it; and being "present" at such a meeting involves 
physical presence at that location. 

90 We recognise that there are powerful arguments in favour of permitting remote meetings.  But, 
as the consultation documents show, there are also arguments against doing so.  The decision 
whether to permit some or all local authority meetings to be conducted remotely, and if so, how 
and subject to what safeguards, involves difficult policy choices on which there is likely to be a 
range of competing views.  These choices have been made legislatively for Scotland by the Scottish 
Parliament and for Wales by the Senedd.  In England, they are for Parliament, not the courts. 

91 Subject to what follows, the claim will be dismissed. 

Postscript 

92 After the judgment was circulated in draft, it was pointed out that we have not determined the 
question whether a meeting which is required by the 1972 Act to take place in person is "open to 
the public" or "held in public" if the only means by which the public are permitted to access it are 
remote.  There was brief reference to the meaning of these phrases in submissions, but we were 
not asked to determine the question now raised.  However, we have decided to permit the parties 
to address us separately on it in the light of our conclusions on the meaning of "meeting", "place", 
"present" and "attend" in the 1972 Act. 

93 Accordingly, we shall give directions for the parties to make submissions on this point before 
making a final order in this case.” 

As also reported last month, there is a call for evidence by the Government seeking to understand the 
experience of local authorities regarding remote meetings.  WBC is providing evidence of the success (as we 
see it) of our holding meetings remotely and, indeed, WBC has been singled out by the Local Government 
Association as an exemplar in the field. 

Meetings – Physical, Hybrid or Virtual? 

WBC is continuing to review how to hold public meetings in a Covid safe fashion, coupled with a desire to 
continue to stream our meetings via YouTube. 

Hopefully we will be able to get back to “normal” meetings after 21 June, but in the interim the restrictions 
posed by the health and safety limits on the number of individuals a meeting room can accommodate in a 
Covid safe manner (for example the normal capacity of the Council Chamber is reasonably substantial, as 
anyone who has attended a District-Parish Conference will attest, but the fully Covid safe capacity is 18), and 
the desire to stream meetings (the Council Chamber is the room with the best facilities), mean that some 
meetings may look and feel somewhat different to pre-Covid. 

We expect to publish fresh meeting guidance shortly. 

Executive Membership 

The Executive roles are: 

https://www.bailii.org/ew/cases/EWHC/Admin/2021/1093.html
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/local-authority-remote-meetings-call-for-evidence/local-authority-remote-meetings-call-for-evidence


 Leader of Council and portfolio holder for District Strategy and Communications - Lynne Doherty 

 Deputy Leader of Council and portfolio holder for Health and Wellbeing - me 

 Portfolio holder for Adult Social Care - Jo Stewart 

 Portfolio holder for Children, Young People and Education - Dominic Boeck 

 Portfolio holder for Environment and Countryside - Steve Ardagh-Walter 

 Portfolio holder for Finance and Economic Development - Ross Mackinnon 

 Portfolio holder for Housing, Strategic Partnerships and Transformation - Hilary Cole 

 Portfolio holder for Internal Governance, Leisure and Culture - Howard Woollaston 

 Portfolio holder for Planning and Transport - Richard Somner 

Committees 

As mentioned above, there have been some changes to membership of committees and to Committee 
Chairmen, etc.  An updated list will be on the website shortly. 

Health Scrutiny 

Health Scrutiny Committee 

Prior to the creation of this new Committee at the Annual Council Meeting, health scrutiny had been allocated 
to the Overview and Management Scrutiny Commission.  More focussed emphasis on health scrutiny was 
desired, due to: 

 the proposals for change in the Health and Social Care White Paper (changes to the structure of the 
NHS, putting Integrated Care Systems on a statutory footing, integrating Clinical Commissioning 
Groups at the system footprint, etc) 

 the fact that both the Royal Berkshire NHS Foundation Trust and the Hampshire Hospitals NHS 
Foundation Trust are preparing proposals and supporting business cases for redevelopment of their 
existing hospitals (or even construction of brand new hospitals) that will be going out to consultation 
in the coming months; and 

 the importance of health matters having increased considerably as a result of the Covid pandemic 
(and the expectation that this will remain a key focus as we enter the recovery phase). 

So, the new Committee has been formed and will also link into health scrutiny at a system level as set out 
below. 

BOB JHOSC 

Yet more acronyms.  At the Annual Meeting we also agreed to engage with the formation of a Joint Health 
Overview and Scrutiny Management Commission for the Buckinghamshire, Oxfordshire and Berkshire West 
Integrated Care System (“BOB”) to conduct health scrutiny at a system level. 

Council Strategy Refresh 

The Council Strategy was agreed in 2019 to cover the four years to 2023 and this is a half time refresh to 
articulate the progress that has been made, and to introduce new or updated projects to support the delivery 
of the Council’s core business and priorities for improvement. 

The refreshed Council Strategy builds on the enhanced strategic framework developed during the first two 
years of the Strategy (eg the Environment Strategy, the Economic Development Strategy, the Communication 
and Engagement Strategy and the Recovery and Renewal Strategy) and sets out the priorities for improvement 
over the remaining two years, reaffirming the commitment to continue the delivery of the core services that 
people in West Berkshire need and value. 

The revised and refreshed Strategy will be available on the council’s website shortly. 

http://www.westberks.gov.uk/
http://www.westberks.gov.uk/


Covid-19 

Supporting Communities 

There is no doubt what a difficult year we have all been through.  However, tremendous work has been 
witnessed in our communities and Council staff have made strenuous efforts to respond to the needs of 
residents throughout the pandemic, over and above a huge amount of regular work. 

You can see some of the highlights in a booklet prepared by the Council’s communications team. 

Blossom in to Spring 

As a Council we have thought deeply about how we could all reflect on those we have lost during the 
pandemic.  Ornamental white cherry trees will be planted across West Berkshire in an act of remembrance of 
the 248 lives taken by Covid-19 since March 2020.  Later in the year we will be working with parish and town 
councils, and with employers, to identify suitable sites – the WBC Countryside and Building Communities 
Together Teams will co-ordinate this project.  We feel certain that there will be no shortage of volunteers 
across the district to care for these trees in the same way our communities have cared for each other in recent 
times. 

The Roadmap Out Of Lockdown 

12 April saw the next step of the roadmap out of lockdown with the opening of 
non-essential retail; personal care premises such as hairdressers and nail salons; 
and public buildings, including libraries and community centres. 

Indoor leisure facilities such as gyms could also reopen (but only for use by 
people on their own or in household groups). 

Self-contained accommodation such as campsites and holiday lets, where indoor facilities are not shared with 
other households, were also permitted to reopen. 

With the next step – on 17 May, if the tests are met -  the government will look to continue easing limits on 
seeing friends and family wherever possible, allowing people to decide on the appropriate level of risk for their 
circumstances. 

This means that most legal restrictions on meeting others outdoors will be lifted - although gatherings of over 
30 people will remain illegal.  Indoors, the Rule of Six, or two households, will apply. 

The Government has outlined the four tests of Pace, Efficacy, Pressure on the NHS, and Risk of Variants - 
further information about the easing of lockdown can be found in the Four Step Plan. 

Local Infection Rates 

Berkshire generally continues to see a reduction in Covid-19 
infection rates although there remain a small number of new cases 
being reported daily.  At the time of writing the rolling weekly rate in 
West Berkshire is around 14 cases per 100,000 and has been 
relatively low for the whole of April. 

As previously referred to, Berkshire local Covid information about 
the daily reported cases in the district (and across Berkshire), and the 

weekly per 100,000 rate (one of the principal factors in any decision making) can be accessed from Berkshire 
Public Health website. 

Vaccinations – National Position 

Weekly reports on the vaccine rollout are being published by NHS here, giving data at an Integrated Care 
System (ICS) level – in our case at the level of the Buckinghamshire, Oxfordshire and Berkshire West (“BOB”) 
ICS.  Additionally, Government data can be found here. 

https://www.westberks.gov.uk/media/50426/Covid-19-Supporting-Our-Communities-e-booklet/pdf/Covid_19_Supporting_Our_Communities_FINAL.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/covid-19-response-spring-2021
http://www.berkshirepublichealth.co.uk/
https://www.england.nhs.uk/statistics/statistical-work-areas/covid-19-vaccinations/
https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk/details/vaccinations


Vaccinations – Local Position 

The GP led vaccination centre at Newbury Racecourse is focusing on 
second vaccinations for cohorts 1 – 9 and will be closing in the next few 
weeks when that is complete.  Arrangements are being firmed up about 
the location of ongoing community vaccination delivery in the week 
commencing 3 May, but is thought likely to be pharmacy based (but no 
official announcement has yet been made). 

Anyone in cohorts 1 – 9 who have not yet been invited to receive their first 
vaccine are encouraged to either contact or register with a GP or book 
direct. 

The direct booking system can also be used as the NHS calls further age groups forward for vaccination.  

Further information regarding vaccination can be found on the Berkshire Public Health website. 

Community Testing - free home test kits 

Rapid widespread testing – also known as lateral flow testing or community testing - is a 
key tool in the fight against Coronavirus.  Lateral flow testing can identify people who are 
asymptomatic and may be spreading the virus without knowing it (and is only to be used 
by people who don't have coronavirus symptoms). 

Free home testing kits can be collected from our community testing centres, our mobile 
collect van (see below), and participating pharmacies – for more see here. 

Using this method for twice-weekly testing in the months ahead can help us all get back 
to normal. 

West Berkshire Mobile Community Collect 

WBC are distributing lateral flow device testing home kits across the district. 

Community Collect is a government programme to make lateral flow device testing home kits available to 
families and households with children and young people at Primary or Secondary School, or College, including 
childcare and support bubbles. 

West Berkshire Mobile Community Collect is in operation from Monday to Friday, with a different specified 
route around the district each day - the routes and timetable are available at the link above. 

Local Outbreak Engagement Board 

As above, I chair the LOEB and for the present we continue to meet fortnightly to update residents of the 
current activities relating to Covid-19 in and around the district (and beyond).  Public meetings are available 
on the Council’s YouTube channel and further information about the Board can be found here. 

Coronavirus Information on the WBC Website 

The Council keeps up to date information for residents and businesses on the website. 

Community Support Hub 

The WBC support hub can still be contacted on 01635 503579 if needed. 

Local Economy 

Support for Businesses 

WBC has been focussing its efforts to distribute the new one-off Government Restart Grants to businesses in 
the district as quickly as possible.  Grants up to £18k are being awarded to individual businesses that were 
forced to close due to Covid-19 restrictions. 

Since the new scheme was announced in March, the Council has processed almost £6.5m worth of grants to 
businesses in the non-essential retail, hospitality, accommodation, personal care and leisure categories. 

https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-vaccination/
https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-vaccination/
https://www.berkshirepublichealth.co.uk/vaccinations
https://info.westberks.gov.uk/lateralflowtesting
http://decisionmaking.westberks.gov.uk/mgCommitteeDetails.aspx?ID=528
https://info.westberks.gov.uk/coronavirus-support
https://info.westberks.gov.uk/supporthub


To make it simpler for businesses, the Council has automatically processed payments to those who have 
received a business grant previously.  Any business that has not received a grant from the Council before, and 
believes they are eligible to receive one, should apply.  Information about eligibility and how to apply can be 
found on the Council’s web page. 

Education 

Primary School Preferences 

The proportion of children given a place at their preferred primary school has 
increased this year with WBC allocating the first choice place in almost 95% of 
cases. 

Parents were told which school their children had been allocated in April.  This 
year 1,675 applications were made by the parents of children starting school 
in September 2021 - of these, 1,581 children were given a place at their first-choice school. 

Choosing the right primary school is something parents think about very carefully so we’re delighted to be 
able to offer most people their top choice of school this year. 

Consultation on specialist education centre in Theale 

Following a positive response to a consultation at the end of 2020 on a proposal to develop a specialist 
resourced provision for up to 42 secondary aged learners (aged 11 to 18 years) with complex social, emotional 
and mental health (SEMH ), views on the development of the old Theale Primary School site at Church Street, 
Theale are now being sought via a consultation closing at midnight on Sunday, 13 June. 

Active Walking and Cycling Proposals 

Although the opportunity to comment on our West Berks Active 
Streets and Calcot School Streets proposed schemes to make 
streets safer for walking and cycling closed on 23 April, you can still 
find out more about what School Streets schemes are by clicking 
on the video link here 

If you have any specific walking and cycling proposals of your own, 
please use the West Berkshire Active Travel Heat Map in our 

engagement platform to choose a location and add your suggestion in the comments by Friday, 2 July 2021: 
Have Your Say Today – West Berks AT Schemes – Commonplace. 

Environment 

Carbon savings grants help schools to be greener 

Carbon savings grants secured from the Government are being used to improve energy efficiency, reduce 
carbon emissions and lower energy bills, with the projects supporting our target of achieving carbon neutrality 
by 2030 as part of our Environment Strategy. 

Earlier this year, The Downs School in Compton was awarded a 
Government grant of £232k to be spent on decarbonisation projects 
to help the school be greener. 

The funding was used to install 31 new aluminium windows across 
various buildings in the school, LED lighting to 80% of the school 
buildings, and solar panels to two buildings. 

We congratulate The Downs School on completing this project in a tight timescale, especially as the work 
coincided with the return of pupils to school after the Covid-19 lockdown. 

https://info.westberks.gov.uk/restart-grant
https://info.westberks.gov.uk/sendprovision
https://westberksatschemes.commonplace.is/
https://westberksatschemes.commonplace.is/
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Q6gWsrHvNjM
https://westberksatschemes.commonplace.is/
https://info.westberks.gov.uk/environment


Carbon reduction projects worth nearly £0.5m secured for three schools and a community centre 

WBC has secured a grant of £487k from the Government for further decarbonisation works.  Projects have 
been put forward for schools in Hermitage, Hungerford, and Thatcham Park, along with Thatcham Family Hub, 
to benefit from the grant. 

The work will include replacing existing heating systems with "greener" solutions such as air source heat 
pumps, solar electricity, LED lighting, and building management systems.  Detailed design is underway and 
work is expected to be carried out over the summer of 2021 with a completion date expected by the end of 
September 2021. 

Climate Change Bond Investors donate their interest to Wildflower Verges 

1 in 6 people who invested in West Berkshire’s ground-breaking Climate Change Bond liked the idea so much 
they have donated their interest back to the scheme. 

The Council launched the country’s first Community Municipal Investment last July, offering residents and 
community groups a unique way to invest directly in a greener future for the district.  It supports WBC’s 
declaration of a Climate Emergency and is a key part of its new Environment Strategy. 

More than a hundred people who invested in the scheme chose to donate their returns back to the Council so 
it can be used on more green projects, rather than take the money. 

West Berkshire has already used its CMI to fully or partially finance a number of green projects in the district, 
including: 

 installing solar panels in six West Berkshire locations at a cost of £520k funded entirely by the bond; 

 retro-fitting traffic lights at 17 locations with LED lights - the bond provided the £80k project cost 
which will offer energy efficiency benefits of 38207 kWh per year, equating to 21 CO2 (t) saved (some 
subway lighting has been upgraded to LED too); 

 replacing 217 steel lighting columns with fully recyclable aluminium at a cost of £200k - the new 
columns have twice the life span of steel columns, which will save around £20k per year in 
maintenance costs; 

 developing the Council’s local walking and cycling infrastructure plan – including a £100k upgrade to 
the Thatcham to Brimpton towpath in October 2020; 

 £100k of habitat restoration and capital investment in our country parks through the Council’s 
partnership with the Berkshire, Buckinghamshire and Oxfordshire Wildlife Trust (BBOWT); 

 tree planting and habitat creation as part of the Dunstan Park and South East Thatcham Flood 
Alleviation Scheme costing £100k, to be completed this year. 

The additional funds from the donation of interest are being used to support BBOWT’s project to introduce 
wildflower verges on roads in the district.  The money will go towards providing communities with wildflower 
guides so they can be more engaged in monitoring the verges in their local area, boosting local knowledge 
which can then be used to inform future projects. 

Sign up to our Environment Newsletter to keep up to date with up to date with progress on our Environment 
Strategy as we build these new projects. 

HWRC Live Webcams 

WBC residents can now view the recycling centres through new live site webcams.  These webcams will give 
residents the opportunity to have a look at real-time site conditions before they set off on their visits.  View 
them online: Newtown Road Recycling Centre and Padworth Recycling Centre. 

Rubbish and Recycling collection on Bank Holidays 

Don’t forget that WBC now collects rubbish and recycling on bank holidays. 

If your normal collection day falls over a bank holiday, please ensure that your bin or recycling 
containers are out by 06:00 that day. 

http://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/9IJaCMQgBT5WrKKhw9aeA?domain=track.vuelio.uk.com
http://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/sjFsCOyk9SA48VVskawrC?domain=track.vuelio.uk.com
https://info.westberks.gov.uk/newtownroad
https://info.westberks.gov.uk/padworthhwrc


Planning, Transport and Countryside 

Public Rights of Way Improvement Plan 

Work has started on an improvement plan for public rights of way across West Berkshire.  In order to ensure 
that the plan meets the needs of residents, we welcome your views.  Please take our online survey to let us 
know: 

 about your experience of using public rights of way; 

 how important the network is to your health and wellbeing; 

 if you've encountered any problems using public rights of way and whether your concerns were 
addressed. 

The survey closes on 30 May. 

Changes to West Berkshire’s Community Transport Services 

Community transport service ReadiBus has notified WBC that they will cease to provide their transport 
services in Newbury and Thatcham. 

The dial-a-ride service will continue to operate in the east of West Berkshire - which includes Tilehurst and 
Calcot - for as long as possible. 

WBC is grateful to Readibus for the service provided, and whilst this is regrettable for passengers who use 
ReadiBus services in Newbury and Thatcham, we wanted to ensure that those passengers are aware that there 
are other community transport groups providing services for local residents who are unable to use public 
transport and need to attend medical appointments or make shopping trips. 

Community transport groups operating in Newbury and Thatcham, include: 

 Thatcham Volunteer Bureau, which operates a car scheme for residents living in and around Thatcham 
- including Cold Ash, Crookham, and Woolhampton (to book, call 01635 862306 between 10:00 and 
12:00 Monday to Friday); 

 Volunteer Centre West Berkshire (VCWB), which operates a Handybus and a car scheme within 
Newbury and the surrounding areas: 

 contact the Car Scheme on 01635 49004 between 10:00 and 13:00 Monday to Friday; 

 contact the Handybus on 01635 37111 between 09:00 and 13:00 Monday to Friday; 

 Contact Shopmobility on 01635 523854 between 09:30 and 16:00 Monday to Saturday. 

Information on all community transport schemes operating in West Berkshire, along with details on other local 
groups, can be found here. 

Health and Wellbeing 

Community Forum – Mental Health and Wellbeing in West Berkshire 

On Friday (30 April), Greenham Trust along with Laura Farris MP hosted a Mental Health and Wellbeing in 
West Berkshire Community Forum. 

The forum featured expert speakers discussing the challenges and opportunities faced across West Berkshire 
and also highlighted some of the resources available to help. 

Adult Social Care 

Care Home Visiting Protocol 

A revised Care Home Visitors Protocol has been issued.  The principal change allows up to two named visitors 
and babies and young children under the age of two years old by permission of the care home manager. 

https://info.westberks.gov.uk/wbrowip
https://info.westberks.gov.uk/communitytransport
https://thegoodexchange.com/resources/community-forum-mental-health/?utm_source=Pardot&utm_medium=Email&utm_campaign=Forum-Mental-Health-04-21-website-resources
https://thegoodexchange.com/resources/community-forum-mental-health/?utm_source=Pardot&utm_medium=Email&utm_campaign=Forum-Mental-Health-04-21-website-resources
https://www.westberks.gov.uk/media/49075/Care-Home-visitors-protocol/pdf/ASC_Care_Home_visitors_protocol_V_5.0_April_2021_MB.pdf?m=637546292467500000


Leisure and Culture 

Libraries 

In line with the restrictions still in place, customers will be asked to wear a 
face mask (unless exempt), maintain social distancing, use hand sanitiser as 
they enter the library, and provide details for Test and Trace. 

Details of all current library opening hours, together with the Mobile Library 
timetable, can be found on the website here.  Customers will be able to 
choose books and use library computers for up to one hour per day.  Printing, 
scanning and photocopying services will also be available.  Visitors will need 

to bring their library membership card with them in order borrow books or DVDs and to use the computers.  
Visitors will also need their 4-digit library PIN, which can be reset online if needed. 

The ‘At Home’ service delivers books and audiobooks to people who are currently self-isolating or unable to 
collect books from the library because of age, disability or other special circumstance.  More details about this 
service can be obtained by calling 01635 519827 or emailing library@westberks.gov.uk. 

In addition, residents can take advantage of the West Berkshire Libraries’ new initiative giving customers 
access to 'Your Library in One App.'  The free app is a quick and easy way for library users to search the 
catalogue, renew and reserve books and keep up to date with news from West Berkshire Libraries.  Users will 
also have instant access to the extensive collection of free e-books, e-magazines, e-newspapers and e-
audiobooks. 

Customers who are not already members of the library can join online to get free, instant access to the e-
library.  Details can be obtained on: www.westberks.gov.uk/libraries. 

Communities 

Educafe wins bid to become West Berkshire’s Diverse Ethnic Communities Support Agency 

WBC has appointed Educafe as the district’s Diverse Ethnic 
Communities Support Agency, following a comprehensive 
bidding process conducted by the Council, Thames Valley 
Police and NHS Berkshire West. 

In line with the Council’s “Communications and Engagement 
Strategy 2020 – 2030,” the community engagement 
organisation will provide a voice for local diverse ethnic 
communities.  The Council and its partners will work with Educafe to find the best ways to meet the needs of 
these communities. 

The Council and Educafe share a common goal to ensure that residents from diverse ethnic communities are 
made aware of the support that the Council, NHS, local charities and other voluntary organisations can 
provide.  This joint aim is to help reduce health inequalities and address employment, racial and other 
inequalities.  As part of their service, Educafe will operate a confidential Helpdesk that will direct people to 
the relevant service provider to meet their needs. 

The Council will work in partnership with Educafe to enhance the knowledge and understanding of the wider 
community, agencies and public services so that they can provide the required support to the diverse ethnic 
community population. 

Educafe will work directly with local providers to ensure that their services embrace different cultures and 
promote social inclusion, health and wellbeing through events, food, education and language support.  There 
will also be opportunities for local providers to meet residents and inform them about their services at ‘pop 
up’ Community Cafés set up by Educafe. 

Pop-up ethnic market stalls will also take place throughout the year to support local ethnic community 
enterprises.  These events will promote commerce as well as shine a spotlight on the rich cultures of diverse 
ethnic communities amongst the wider community. 

http://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/EFd_Cvo5JIWBllqUQeAOy?domain=track.vuelio.uk.com
http://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/hK6JCxv5jCJGXXDcYSj6F?domain=track.vuelio.uk.com
mailto:library@westberks.gov.uk
http://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/1DsJCyr5kiNj44KFRqFN4?domain=track.vuelio.uk.com


Educafe will run a free six week Job Support Club and English for Work course for people who speak English as 
an additional language looking to start or return to work.  The course will take place from 11 June to 18 July 
at Newbury Town Hall, with appropriate Covid-19 safety measures in place.  Further information can be 
obtained here. 

Water Safety Partnership 

WBC, Thames Valley Police, the Canal & River Trust, the Royal Berkshire Fire and Rescue Service, South Central 
Ambulance Service and the NHS have come together to work on a Water Safety Partnership in West Berkshire.   

The aim of the partnership is to work closely together to improve the safety of the waterway through the 
district for residents and visitors using the canals and rivers.  It will also look at addressing the broad issues of 
water safety and river usage, working to raise awareness of the risks of waterways amongst communities most 
at risk and engaging with the public, private and voluntary sectors with responsibility for waterways. 

Other Matters 

May Elections 

It won’t have passed anyone’s attention that elections for the Thames Valley PCC and for some town and 
parish council vacancies are to be held (delayed due to Covid-19) tomorrow (6 May).  A reminder that Polling 
Stations will be subject to stringent Government Covid safety measures to ensure electors can vote safely. 

Statement in response to comments made by Unison West Berkshire following the death 
of the Duke of Edinburgh 

The Council became aware late on the evening of the announcement of the death of The Prince Phillip, Duke 
of Edinburgh of statements made by Unison West Berkshire on their social media. 

WBC distanced themselves from them completely.  Nick Carter, the Council’s Chief Executive has taken the 
matter up with the Chairman of the West Berkshire Branch of Unison as well as their National office. 

The Council’s own response to the sad news of the Duke’s passing were published on Friday both internally 
and to the wider community.  Members of the public wishing to express their condolences can also send a 
message to the Royal Family at https://www.royal.uk/books-condolence. 

Nick Carter announces retirement 

Nick Carter, the WBC Chief Executive has announced his planned retirement in August this year.  Nick has been 
with WBC for twenty three years, serving as Chief Executive for over fifteen of those.  A cross party working 
group made up of the Leader, portfolio holders and opposition representation has met to profile the role of 
Chief Executive and recruitment is currently taking place. 

RBH Trust - Governor Elections 

The Royal Berkshire NHS Foundation Trust will be having elections for nine Governors in June, including for 
one public seat representing West Berkshire and Borders. 

Full details are at https://www.royalberkshire.nhs.uk/open-elections.htm - potential Governors need to be 
members of the Trust before they are eligible to stand in an election (but it’s quick and easy to become a 
member – full details on the website). 

Parish Matters 

Members Bids 

A reminder that there is a fresh round of members’ bids underway – I circulated details on 17 March - £5k 
total per member, capital spend only and must be at least match funded. 

 

https://sites.google.com/view/educafe-uk/job-support-club-esol-for-work
http://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/ejAoC7LzJimP1KkiWaDyT?domain=track.vuelio.uk.com


The closing date is 23 June and as you know I’ll need to know if anyone has a potential bid by mid-May. 

Burghfield 

Social Housing Provider 

I have recently been involved in a dispute regarding work done (or not done) by one of our social housing 
entities (no specific details for confidentiality) – this has led me into the concept of being a ‘designated person’ 
in relation to the Housing Ombudsman referral process.  I am pleased to say that things appear to be moving 
forward and the provider has re-opened a previously closed complaint. 

Stratfield Mortimer 

Neighbourhood Development Plan Site 

Discussions continue with the school and WBC Education service about the land earmarked within the site and 
I have been in email correspondence with the Englefield Estate about what was said about the land at the 
public examination of the (then draft) Plan. 

Footway to St Mary’s School 

As Cllr Morsley knows, WBC have come back with plans for a rather expensive, all the bells and whistles, 
project, so discussions will continue! 

Wokefield 

Goring Lane footway 

Many thanks to Cllr Gurney for the paper relating to this, which we can discuss at the meeting tonight. 

 

 

Graham Bridgman 
Council Member for Burghfield and Mortimer 
Deputy Leader of Council and Executive Member for Health and Wellbeing 

5 May 2021 


